MINUTES of a Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held ‘online’ using Zoom Software on Monday 15th March 2021. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond (Chairman), P Goodyer, Mrs J Jackson, Mrs J Peters, S Peters and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor Mrs J Wisson, District Councillor R J West and seven members of the public.
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Mr S Collins, prospective County Council candidate and Mr C Mugemuzi, Assistant Engineer, Highways Projects & Road Safety, Cambridgeshire Highways.
   1.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE, DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DISPENSATIONS   
Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of Parish Councillors G Addison and Mrs J Addison. There were no declarations of interests nor any requests for dispensations.
2.   COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC & COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
           County Councillor Julie Wisson

Councillor Mrs Wisson reported on the outcome of the County Council’s budget making process in February. She added that the Council had agreed an increase in spending of 1%, which would be ring fenced for Adult Social Care, and a rise of 1.99% in Council Tax.  Amongst other things, the Council wished to see additional investment in footpath maintenance and flood prevention.  Regarding the latter the County Council was continuing to work with HDC and the Environmental Agency to co ordinate the approach to flood prevention and protection.   

The meeting was reminded that elections would take place locally in May for the offices of Police & Crime Commissioner and Mayor to the Joint Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Authority together with ordinary County Council seats.  Councillor Mrs Wisson announced that she would not be standing for a further term and was retiring to spend more time with her family.  Sam Collins was introduced as the prospective candidate for the St Neots East & Gransden Ward.  
Whilst sorry to hear that news, the Chairman and Vice-Chairman thanked Councillor Mrs Wisson for   all her hard work on behalf of the residents of Great Paxton and extended their best wishes to her for the future.  

          District Councillor Richard West
          Councillor West opened his report by indicating his disappointment that the proposed war memorial in the grounds of the Holy Trinity Church ground was considered to be ‘development’ and that, therefore, it had become necessary to submit a formal planning application and fee for the purpose.  In terms of the District Council’s budget, Councillor West reported that it had been agreed not to increase Council Tax in 2021/22 but to utilise existing reserves to meet forecast expenditure reducing total reserves, therefore, from 15% to 12.8%.   
Further to previous reports, Councillor West updated the meeting on the work of the ‘Task & Finish’ Group on Flood Prevention.  Two meetings had been held with the County Council and Environment Agency and it was the intention to come up with an Action Plan to mitigate the impact of local flooding in the future.   As reported previously, changes are to be made to the Planning Team to hopefully improve services in the long term.  It was likely that the service would continue to operate online.  Parish Councils would be advised of the outcome of the current review.  

Lastly, Councillor West reported that he had been contacted by a Great Paxton resident who had drawn his attention to the proliferation of litter on verges on the stretch of road between The Offords and Great Paxton.  He had asked the Operations Team to look at the issue and was awaiting their response. 

Before closing, Councillor West took the opportunity to express his regret that Councillor Mrs Wisson had chosen to step down particularly as they had worked so well together. He extended his best wishes to Councillor Wisson and her family for the future. 
             Public Forum

In response to a question regarding progress of the footpath creation, diversion and    extinguishment arrangements around College Farm as discussed at the last meeting, the Clerk   undertook to find out the current position from the County Council’s Rights of Way Officer and to advise the questioner accordingly.  
3.            MINUTES 
   The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 18th January 2021 were approved as a correct record and would be signed by the Chairman at the next ordinary meeting.  
4.            PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE ON RECENT APPLICATIONS & NEW APPLICATION
i   Proposed Two Storey Side Extension, Recladding to Existing, Pitched Roof to Entrance Hall and Detached Garage (Revised), 101 High Street (20/01446/HHFUL):gh Street (20/01446/HHFULH Reported that this application had been refused by the District Council on 5th March.
ii    Single Storey Extension to Front Corner Site, 1 Meadow Way (20/02599/HHFUL: Reported that this application had been approved by the District Council on 17th February.

iii      NEW Application: Erection of War Memorial, Holy Trinity Church, Church Lane (21/00057/FUL) 

     Having considered full details of Application No 21/00057/FUL (circulated to Councillors in advance of the meeting), it was 

     RESOLVED

     that the District Council be advised that the Parish Council supports the application.

5.            LHI APPLICATIONS
      i         2020/21 Application: Feedback on Draft Scheme

                The Chairman welcome Calvin Mugemuzi to the meeting.

      Before proceeding to discuss the Scheme in detail, the Chairman thanked those residents who had responded to the consultation (a summary report had been circulated in advance to Councillors).  
     Councillors and residents were invited to comment on aspects of the scheme and Mr Mugemuzi   responded in turn.  After detailed discussion and having concluded that the scheme was not acceptable to the Parish Council in its current form, it was agreed that the draft scheme be amended to comprise –
· one solar powered MVAS unit (it was understood that this would require to be relocated every 4 weeks in accordance with a Memorandum of Understanding to be signed by the Parish Council.  Chris Hall indicated that the Speed watch Team would take responsibility for charging and moving the unit when necessary).   Mr Mugemuzi undertook to provide a brochure for circulation to Councillors; 

· the possibility of speed bumps/cushions at each end of the High Street once a review of street lighting in the preferred locations had been undertaken and an assessment made of any upgrading of lighting that might be required; and 

· the impact of the changes proposed in cost terms. 

      It was further agreed that a meeting be held on site between Councillors, Chris Hall and Mr   Mugemuzi to consider/discuss the new proposals when covid restrictions were lifted.

     ii           2021/22 Application: Feedback on Huntingdonshire Panel 

                Councillor Mrs Peters reported on her attendance at the Huntingdonshire Panel on 24th February to present the Parish Council’s application for funding towards the installation of a ‘buffer zone’ from the Harley Industrial Estate, Paxton Hill to the High Street.   Mrs Peters explained that had she tried to link the new application with the current draft scheme by contending that it would maximise impact and make economic and practical sense to implement the two at the same time.  A decision on the application would be made in June.
6.               WELCOME PACK FOR NEW RESIDENTS

Councillors considered a suggestion received from a resident, to prepare a ‘Welcome Pack’ for newcomers to the Village.  Having discussed what the Pack might include, what it might look like and where it might be made available, Councillor Paul Goodyer, Jacqueline Wieczorek and Graham James expressed an interest in taking the project forward.  In the first instance, it was suggested, and Graham James agreed, to post a notice on Community Facebook to seek to attract the interest of a resident skilled in marketing/design who might be willing to volunteer to lead the one-off project. 

7.               CPRE (CAMPAIGN TO PROTECT RURAL ENGLAND): MEMBERSHIP RENEWAL

                   Having noted the objectives of the organisation for 2021/22, the Parish Council 

                   RESOLVED

                        that the annual subscription (of £36) in support of the Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) be renewed for the year commencing March 2021.  
8.                 UPDATES
Community Shop: On behalf of the Shop, Andy Wylde reported that having rationalised the financial accounts etc it was important now to increase shop performance and welcome back those volunteers who might have been shielding once lockdown has been lifted.  An application for grant towards an illuminated but subtle sign had been submitted and it was hoped to have this in place later this year.  Andy was also hopeful that the shop would be eligible for the next round of Government funding at the end of March.  
Speed Watch: Nothing to report as Speed watch were still unable to operate. It was noted, however, that a new Co Ordinator had been appointed.  Once the go ahead was given, the team were ready to get underway again.  
New Bridge Foot/Cycle Path - Update:  Although Gaynor Christie was unable to attend the meeting, she had conveyed, via the Clerk, that there was nothing new to report.
                     Bus Stop - Replacement Panels:  Councillor Mrs Jill Peters reported that she had received a quote of £251.24 from Anglian Plastics Limited for the replacement of panels in the Bus Shelter.  These would be made of polycarbonate rather than glass.  As the Bus Shelter was in desperate need of attention, the Parish Council
                     RESOLVED

                          that authority be given to replace the Panels in the Bus Shelter. 

                     Notice Board Repairs: Councillor Mrs Peters reported that materials had been procured to refurbish the Notice Boards and that the job would be undertaken once the weather had improved. 
Proposed Dog Bin - High Street:  Further to their meeting in December 2020, Councillors reconsidered a proposal to purchase an additional dog waste bin to be located at The Offords end of the High Street.  It was reported that this would cost approximately £315.92.  Subject to the County Council Highways raising no objection to the new bin being located on the verge, it was 
RESOLVED

                          that a new dog waste bin be purchased for the High Street.

Saxon Green: Routine Inspection: Nothing to report in terms of general maintenance.  Having received feedback on the scale and cost of groundwork that would be required to resolve the drainage problem, Councillor Mrs Peters reported that she had received advice that suggested that a solution could be found locally.  She undertook to find out further details and to report back to the next meeting.  Given the opportunity to undertake these works, the Parish Council agreed that it would be sensible to also defer consideration of the new Trapeze Swing until the next meeting as well.   
                     Highways, Footpaths, Trees etc: The Clerk was requested to report the following issues (again) to the County Council – 
· overhanging trees: London Lane

· poor road surface: London Lane

· new white lining required for the junctions of Rectory Close/Adams Lane and Towgood Way/London Lane.
          9.          FINANCE MATTERS       
                       Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 26th February and the card payments made since the last meeting, it was

                 RESOLVED

a. that the following payments be approved – 

26th Jan:    Scribe Accounts Annual Subscription                                     £345.60

28th Jan:    Easiprint                                                                                       £128

1st Feb: Balfour Beatty Street Lighting Maintenance                              £144.90 

3rd Feb:     CGM Group (Grounds Maintenance)                                      £260

3rd Feb:     Netwise V2 Upgrade                                                                  £149

15th Feb:   Premium Package Support & Maintenance: Netwise          £380

                    
Plus Domain Name


             19th Feb: Reimbursement of cost of Varnish Woodcare for                   £29.99

                           refurbishment of Notice Board

25th Feb:   Easiprint                                                                                        £100

1st March: ICO-Data Protection Fee Renewal                                            £40

1st March: CGM Group (Grounds Maintenance)                                       £260

                             15th March: Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of expenses, salary and    £736.70
                           HMRC payments                                                
b. that the Bank Reconciliation Statements to 29th January and 26th February 2021 be signed and verified at the next ordinary meeting.
 10.                 DATE OF NEXT MEETING
                        Monday 17th May 2021 at 7.30pm for the Annual Parish Meeting/Annual Council  

                                                                                        Chairman

